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April 19, 2004

PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE

My term as the Pennsylvania Chapter President of the American Fisheries Society started when President Dick Soderberg handed me the reins at the June 13, 2003 Summer Social at Ives Run Recreational Area on Hammond Lake in Tioga County.   At the Chapter Social Secretary-Treasurer Mike Hendricks received the  "Outstanding Service Award" for his dedicated work on behalf of the PA-Chapter.  I want to thank Bob Ross, Dick Soderberg and everyone who helped with the summer social.  

A very successful 2003 Fall Technical Meeting held on October 24, 2003 at Clarion University of Pennsylvania.  The Chapter gained a large number of new student members and had a strong membership turn out.  The title of the Fall Technical meeting was  "Effects of Environmental Contaminants on Fisheries Resources".  Speakers included Rick Relyea, Patrick Barry, and Erin Snyder.  The Pennsylvania Chapter awarded cash prizes for the first place and second place student posters.  Each student who presented a poster was given a free membership to both the American Fisheries Society and the student subsection of the AFS Education Section.  The $200 first place prize and the $100 second place prize respectively went to Leslie Leckvarcik for her poster titled: Tag retention in two minnow species, Notropis bifrenatus and Notropis chalybaeus marked with calcein." Heidi Lappi for her poster titled: H. Lappi and D. Strayer. "Non-lethal effects of crayfish and pumpkinseed fish predation on Dreissena behavior via chemical cues."  Thanks to Erin Snyder and everyone else who was active role in setting this very successful Fall Technical Meeting.  

The April 2, 2004 Spring Technical Meeting of the Pennsylvania Chapter of the American Fisheries Society was held in Pleasant Gap at the Central Pennsylvania Institute of Science and Technology.  The title of the Spring Technical Meeting was “Tales of two lakes”.  Speakers at the Spring Technical Meeting included Hunter Carrick, Randy Jackson, and Douglas Austen.   Del Graff was inducted into the American Fisheries Society, Fisheries Management Section’s Hall of Excellence in 2003.  Del Graff was presented the Fisheries Management Hall of Excellence plaque at the Chapter meeting.   I want to thank Leslie Leckvarcik,  Dick Soderberg and active members for putting on a
successful Spring Technical Meeting.

Future Pennsylvania Chapter activities will include the 2004 Chapter Social at Lock Haven University’s SEIG Center.  I hope that many of you will make the trip for the Chapter Social located at the SEIG Center along Fishing Creek in Clinton County.  The Executive Committee has agreed that the Chapter will begin conference planning with the Pennsylvania Chapter of The Wildlife Society on a joint meeting in the year 2005.   I have been involved in two prior joint meetings with the PA-TWS and was impressed with the exchange of information during the meetings, workshops, raffles, and banquets.  As announced at the Spring Technical Meeting the Chapter will consider hosting a fish identification workshop, an invasive species workshop, and/or a mussel identification workshop.

I want to acknowledge the Executive Committee members for all their assistance over the past year.  My gratitude goes out to Past-President Dick Soderberg, President-Elect Erin Snyder, Secretary/Treasurer Mike Hendricks, Executive Committee members Tom Shervinskie and Dave Argent, Student Representative Leslie Leckvarcik, and Webmaster Cara Campbell.  President- Elect Erin Snyder who also served two years an Executive Committee member took a job offer in Nevada this past November.  Erin was a very active member of the Chapter and will be missed.  I also would like to encourage each of you to consider becoming involved in PA AFS Chapter.  The Pennsylvania Chapter success depends upon the membership staying active in Chapter activities.  This newsletter contains the Pennsylvania Chapter ballot.  Please vote and consider running for office next year.  Serving as the Chapter President has been a rewarding experience for me.  Thanks for the opportunity to serve as President of the Pennsylvania Chapter of the American Fisheries Society.

Walter “JR” Holtsmaster

Fisheries Biologist

PA Fish and Boat Commission

Division of Environmental Services

450 Robinson Lane

Bellefonte, Pennsylvania, 16823

814-359-5194

814-359-5194 (fax)

wholtsmast@state.pa.us

<>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <><
Pennsylvania AFS Hats Available

The Chapter has PA-AFS official hats for sale.  They are high quality hats, made by Imperial Headwear.  The Chapter baseball style hats are offered in two color choices one in tan and the other in olive and black.  Each has an oval, embroidered patch with the PA State fish, the brook trout.  PA-AFS Chapter hats sell  for $13 each.  If you would like a hat,  send cost plus $3 shipping to Mike Hendricks, PA Fish and Boat Commission, 1735 Shiloh Rd., State college, PA  16801, and he will mail you a hat(s).

<>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <><
Technical Presentations

Fall Technical Meeting, Clarion University of Pennsylvania, October 24, 2003.

Rick Relyea,  University of Pittsburgh.  “The impacts of pesticides on aquatic communities in Pennsylvania.”

Patrick Barry, Penn State University.  “Dietary uptake of PCBs by rainbow trout in a hatchery.”

Erin Snyder, Penn State University.  “ Effects of endocrine disrupting chemicals on fish.”

Spring Technical Meeting, Central Pennsylvania Institute of Science and Technology, April 2, 2004
Hunter Carrick, Penn State University.  “Ecological Indicators of Hypoxia in Lake Erie.”

Randy Jackson, Cornell University.  “The Past and Present of Oneida Lake Fisheries:  Times are a-Changin’”

Douglas Austen, PFBC.  “Current Happenings and Future Directions of the Pennsylvania Fish and Boat Commission.”

Treasurers Report

	Pennsylvania Chapter Financial Report
			
	For the Period:
	 5/7/03 to 4/11/04
		
	Balance brought forward 
	(5/7/03)
			 $        8,932.58 

	INCOME
				
	Dues collected by AFS
		 $           425.00 
		
	Dues collected by chapter
		 $           365.00 
		
	AFS & NE division rebates
		 $           184.68 
		
	Summer social
		 $           208.00 
		
	2003 Joint Meeting Profit
		 $           590.92 
		
	Hat sales
		 $           371.00 
		
	TOTAL INCOME
	 
	 $        2,144.60 
		
	        SUBTOTAL
				 $      11,077.18 

	DISBURSEMENTS
				
	Meeting food and beverages
		 $           617.92 
		
	Printing and copying
		 $             42.36 
		
	Postage
		 $             58.32 
		
	Bank Fees
		 $             10.50 
		
	Summer social
		 $           382.44 
		
	Speakers expenses
		 $           302.05 
		
	meeting hall rental
		 $           150.00 
		
	Student cash awards
		 $           310.58 
		
	Student AFS membership giveaways
	 $           301.00 
		
	Recognition plaques
		 $             41.70 
		
	Insurance
		 $           199.00 
		
	TOTAL DISBURSEMENTS
		 $        2,415.87 
		
	      CURRENT BALANCE ON HAND
			 $        8,661.31 

	Prepared by :  Michael L. Hendricks, Sec./Treas.  4/11/04
		

	
	
	

	<>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <><
	
	
	
	


Student Awards        2003 Fall Technical Meeting (24 Oct. 2003)   
Winner: Leslie Leckvarcik won $200 for best poster entitled “Tag retention in two minnow species, Notropis bifrenatus and Notropis chalybaeus marked with calcein.”

Second place ($100) went to Heidi Lappi for her poster entitled “Non-lethal effects of crayfish and pumpkinseed fish predation on Dreissena behavior via chemical cues.”  By H. Lappi and D. Strayer.
<>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <><
Benefits of Professional Certification

	By Dirk Miller  There are many reasons for seeking professional certification. For some it represents achievement of a career goal while for others it represents a credential necessary to perform their job. Adelman et al. (1997) describe the specific objectives of certification as follows: (1) to provide governmental and nongovernmental agencies and organizations, private firms, courts, and the general public with a definitive minimum standard of experience and education for fisheries professionals; and (2) to foster broader recognition of fisheries professionals as well-educated and experienced, acting in the best interest of the public. About 20% of American Fisheries Society (AFS) members are certified, which means there are a significant number of members who have not chosen to seek certification. The strength and credibility of the program will rise as the participation rate increases. Hopefully a review of the benefits associated with becoming a certified fisheries professional will motivate more of you to pursue certification.

The AFS is the world’s leading association of fisheries professionals and it has established certification criteria. The Society’s certification program is fully developed and reputable, providing a meaningful credential for those who meet the certification standards. A board of certified fisheries professionals objectively reviews the qualifications of applicants. Practiced across a broad range of professions, certification programs provide standards and guidelines for professional recognition. While certification is not a license to practice for fisheries professionals as is required of physicians, architects, lawyers, or accountants, it does provide an extra measure of professionalism.

Professional certification serves as a mark of accomplishment. You work as a fisheries professional and should be recognized as such. It provides a measure of status and credibility among your peers. Becoming a certified fisheries professional may also provide personal satisfaction.

Depending on your employer, you may earn more money if you are certified. A few state agencies are providing salary incentives for certified fisheries professionals. Many in the private sector also compensate for certification. It is likely that compensation incentives will increase as more fisheries professionals become certified.

Becoming a certified fisheries professional demonstrates continuing professional development and career advancement. The AFS professional certification program recognizes those who work to improve themselves professionally and requires certification renewal at five-year intervals. It is designed to encourage career-long enhancement of knowledge and skills. Only those professionals committed to keeping up with developments in the field will be able to maintain their certification.

Certification may help you get a job or promotion. It demonstrates that you are interested in fisheries as a profession—it’s not just a job. In a competitive marketplace, this dedication may set you apart from others. Since some employers require certification for hiring and promotion, certified fisheries professionals have a greater range of career opportunities.

Certification provides an extra measure of credibility within and outside the profession. The program provides a definitive minimum standard of experience and education for fisheries professionals. This credential should quickly establish a certified fisheries professional as credible in a wide range of settings.

Professional recognition also may benefit you in the performance of your job. Sometimes certification is a benefit when testifying or serving as an expert witness. In situations where competitive grants are awarded based on professional qualifications, certification could set some applicants apart.

Supporting and participating in certification of fisheries professionals promotes the status of fisheries professionals within the workplace and society at-large. Some in the profession have complained that we are not held in high regard as those who work in other professions. Others point out that certification is not recognized by employers because relatively few fisheries professionals are certified. One way to improve these situations is to participate in the program. The credibility and strength of the program can only increase with greater participation.

For more information on the AFS professional certification program check the AFS website (www.fisheries.org) or contact Carolina Franco, 301/897-8616, ext. 201, cfranco@fisheries.org.

Reference
Adelman, I. R., M. L. Armstrong, T. L. Close, W. J. Daley, H. L. Forsgren, P. C. Jacobson, S. L. McMullin, R. A. Rosen, C. G. Scalet, and A. V. Zale. 1997. The revised American Fisheries Society professional certification program. Fisheries 22(8):11–15.




CHAPTER ELECTIONS

Candidate Profiles

President-Elect

John Arway

John Arway is a fisheries ecologist and Chief of the Pennsylvania Fish and Boat Commission’s Environmental Services Division.  He has a B.S. in Biology from the University of Pittsburgh and an M.S. in Biology from Tennessee Tech University.  He has been a member of the (Central) Pennsylvania Chapter of AFS since 1980.  John is responsible for the statewide coordination of the Commission’s aquatic risk, damage assessment, habitat management and natural diversity programs.  He has worked for over 24 years in the prediction and evaluation of impacts to aquatic resources living in Commonwealth waters.  He is also the Commission’s representative on the Commonwealth’s Fish Tissue Contaminants Technical Workgroup and Pesticide Advisory Board.  He is also on the PA Organization of Watersheds and Rivers (POWR) Board of Directors and been an active member of PA Council of Trout Unlimited’s Environmental Committee for almost 20 years.  He is an avid outdoorsman and enjoys hunting, fishing and camping with friends and family. 

Secretary/Treasurer

Michael L. Hendricks

Mike is employed by the PA Fish and Boat Commission as a fisheries biologist and is the unit leader of the Anadromous Fish Research Unit.  He graduated from Frostburg University with a Master’s degree in fisheries management.  He has been a member of AFS since 1976 and a member of the state chapter since 1983.  He has served the Pennsylvania Chapter as Excomm member, President, and Secretary/Treasurer.

Excomm Member

Lou Reynolds


Lou has been a fisheries professional since 1985.  Lou graduated from Allegheny College in Meadville, PA with a Bachelor of Science in Aquatic Environments.  He spent years as an itinerant fisheries technician for the USBLM in Oregon, USTVA in Tennessee, USFWS in Athens Georgia and Green Bay, Wisconsin.  He worked in state agencies in Oregon, Wisconsin, and Pennsylvania.  Along the way, Lou did graduate work at Oregon State University and co-authored papers in AFS journals.  He now works as a biologist for EPA Region 3 Aquatic Biology Lab, in Wheeling WV.  Lou has been a member of the Pennsylvania chapter for three years and has been an AFS member on and off for the past 18 years, and has been a member of state chapters in Oregon and Wisconsin.  He has presented work at state chapter and national meetings.  After ice out, Lou can be found fishing, kayaking, and fishing from his kayak.

Mark A. Hartle

Mark Hartle is currently a Fisheries Biologist with the Pennsylvania Fish and Boat Commission, Division of Environmental Services, a position he has held since 1993.  His responsibilities include reviewing proposed clean-up actions and assessing aquatic resource damage at Superfund sites, reviewing permits for impoundment draw down, and use of triploid grass carp and aquatic herbicides.  Professional interests include watershed restoration and planning as well as pond management.  Hartle is a life member of the American Fisheries Society and as a student, was a member of the Cornell Chapter.  He received his Bachelor of Science degree in Biology from the University of Pittsburgh at Johnstown in 1978 and his M. S. degree in Natural Resources from Cornell University in 1983.  His career in environmental science began in the Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Resources water supply program. Mr. Hartle is married to Patti Cameron Hartle and has a son, Andrew, who is ready to begin college, and a foster daughter Ashley Long, who is in high school.  Personal interests include flyfishing, church activities, biking, and reading.

Leslie Leckvarcik 

Leslie Leckvarcik is a 1993 graduate of East Stroudsburg University with a dual B.S. in Marine Science and Biology.  She is also a 2001 graduate of Penn State University with an M.S. in Wildlife and Fisheries Science and an option in Watershed Stewardship.  For her M.S., she completed a life history study on the Pennsylvania endangered ironcolor shiner Notropis chalybaeus in Marshall’s Creek, Monroe County.  During her studies she discovered how to spawn the shiners in the laboratory and applied these techniques to another endangered PA shiner, the bridle shiner N. bifrenatus.  She is currently a Ph.D. candidate at Penn State University continuing her research on the ironcolor and the bridle shiners both in the laboratory and Marshall’s Creek.  Previous work experience includes teaching, coordinating, and administrating at Wallops Island Marine Science Consortium, a marine educational and research facility on the Eastern shore of Virginia.  She held a variety of positions including Senior Instructor, Elderhostel Coordinator, and Programs Manager, and she currently serves as Student Representative for the Pa Chapter of AFS.  Leslie is a native of PA, growing up in Blair and Armstrong Counties.  She currently resides in Huntingdon County where she enjoys hiking many nature trails and viewing the abundance of wildlife.

Student Representative
Caleb Tzilkowski 

Although born in Jackson, Wyoming, most of Caleb’s life has been spent in central Pennsylvania.  Currently, he lives in Huntingdon County near Shavers Creek.  He went to school in State College and remained at Penn State to get a B.S. in Wildlife and Fisheries Science and an M.S. in Ecology.  His M.S. thesis considered the validity of macroinvertebrate bioassessment subsampling protocols and the potential for using museum fish collections as a historical biomonitoring tool.  Currently he is a PhD candidate studying the effects of exotic trout on native Pennsylvania fishes and headwater stream food webs.  He’s been a member of the American Fisheries Society, the American Society of Ichthyologists and Herpetologists, and the Blair County Chapter of Trout Unlimited for five years.  Hunting, fishing, wood carving, and playing guitar take up whatever spare time he can find.

<>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <><

Thank you for paying your 2004 dues!
You are receiving this newsletter by U.S. Postal Service because I do not have an email address for you.  Please help us save postage and serve you better with more timely chapter news and events by sending your email address to me at:  mihendrick@state.pa.us
<>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <><
Congratulations to Del Graff!

Mr. Del Graff, retired director of the Pennsylvania Fish and Boat Commission’s Bureau of Fisheries, and longtime AFS member, was inducted into the American Fisheries Society, Fisheries Management Section’s Hall of Excellence in 2003.  The Hall of Excellence honors the accomplishments of fisheries professionals who have made significant contributions to the advancement of fisheries management.  The Fisheries Management Section is active in developing new management concepts and techniques, and programs in education and communication to solve fisheries management problems.  Del led the Bureau of Fisheries during the exciting times when “Operation Future” was initiated.  Chapter President J.R. Holtsmaster presented Del with a beautiful plaque at the Spring Technical Meeting on April 2, 2004.

<>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <><

Thanks:  Bob Weber

Special thanks to chapter member, past president, and master pizza chef Bob Weber.  Bob made, baked and delivered the pizza for our Spring Technical Meeting.

<>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <><

Thanks: Cara Campbell! (Web Site/Listserv Manager)

Cara Campbell has taken over from Matt Chan as our web site/listserv manager.  The Chapter's web site was re-vamped earlier this year. Funding requests, Chapter announcements, upcoming events, job opportunities, and Chapter photos are some of the content currently available. So, set your bookmarks today to keep in touch with all your Chapter's happenings! Web Address: http://www.fisheries.org/ned/chapters/pennsylvania/pa_index.htm 

[image: image3.wmf]Ballot

Please pick one candidate for each office, mail to

Mike Hendricks, PA Fish and Boat Commission, 1735 Shiloh Rd., State College, PA  16801

or send in your vote by email to mihendrick@state.pa.us
Ballots are due by May 14, 2004.
President Elect Candidates
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John Arway
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Write-in candidate:__________________________________

Secretary/ Treasurer Candidates
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Mike Hendricks

[image: image7.wmf]             Write-in candidate:__________________________________
Student Representative Candidates
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Caleb Tzilkowski

ExComm Candidates
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Lou Reynolds


Mark Hartle


Leslie Leckvarcik

<>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< 

Summer Social RSVP

 Please return the following information to J.R. Holtsmaster by May 14 so the picnic committee can purchase the proper quantity of food.  

RSVP please to J.R. Holtsmaster at wholtsmast@state.pa.us or 814-359-5194.

Chapter member name_________________________________

Number attending__________

Steak__________
Chicken___________


Michael Hendricks

C/O PA Fish and Boat Commission

1735 Shiloh Road

State College, PA 16801


Summer Social

The PA Chapter Annual Picnic will be held on Saturday, May 22, 2004, 2 pm to ?? at Lock Haven University’s Seig Conference Center on Fishing Creek, Clinton County, PA.  The menu will be flame-broiled steak OR char-broiled chicken, assorted side dishes and soft drinks. Food will be served around 4:00 to 5:00 pm.  You will be able to cook your steak or chicken over a charcoal fire to suit your own personal taste.  Please provide your own table setting, cutting knife and turning fork.

Cost is $3 per person.  Yes…That’s correct $3!!  The chapter treasury is in great shape and we want to encourage everyone to attend. Guests and new members are welcome.  Children under 12 eat free!!  Alcoholic beverages are permitted for those over 21 but the Chapter will not be supplying them for liability reasons, so BYOB.  Volunteers are always needed to prepare side dishes or desserts.  Please contact J.R. Holtsmaster if you can help in anyway.

The Seig Center is one of the most beautiful places in Pennsylvania, nestled in the gorge of Fishing Creek, Clinton County.  Fishing Creek is a limestone stream, managed as all-tackle trophy trout waters and is considered one of the best trout streams in the East, with good populations of wild brown trout and native brook trout.  The BEST news is that the date is Saturday, May 22, the peak of the mayfly season.  Expect light cahills, sulphers, gray fox.  If its a late spring, march browns might still be around; if an early spring, green drakes might be starting.  Bring your fly rod and enjoy the afternoon with your colleagues, but be ready for the evening hatch!

Step-by-step directions:  1. Get a good  map.   2. Access PA RT 64 from Pleasant Gap or I-80.  3. At Lamar, PA, turn south on Rt 2002 toward Tylersville.  4. Go 3 ½ miles.  The Seig Center is on your right.

Overnight accommodations are available at the Center.  We have the center reserved for the whole weekend.  Contact for additional J.R. Holtsmaster information regarding overnight stays.  We hope to see everyone there!

<>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <><
Please return the following information to J.R. Holtsmaster by May 14 so the picnic committee can purchase the proper quantity of food.  

RSVP please to J.R. Holtsmaster at wholtsmast@state.pa.us or 814-359-5194.

Chapter member name_________________________________

Number attending__________

Steak_______        Chicken________

<>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <>< <><
2004 Newsletter Editor:  Mike Hendricks

Important Election and Social information enclosed

Michael Hendricks

C/O PA Fish and Boat Commission

1735 Shiloh Road

State College, PA 16801
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